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ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD
OCTOBER 20, 2010

IN THE MATTER OF:

WATER QUALITY STANDARDS AND ) R08-9
EFFLUENT LIMITATIONS FOR THE
CHICAGO AREA WATERWAY SYSTEM ) Rulemaking-Water
AND THE LOWER DES PLAINS
RIVER: PROPOSED AMENDMENTS )
TO 35 ILL. ADM. CODE PARTS ) CLERk;SOPFICE
301, 302, 303, AND 304. ) OCT2t2010

STATE OF IWNOIS
REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS at the Ph0a01fln83JcJ

above—entitled cause, taken before Rebecca A.

Graziano, Certified Shorthand Reporter within and

for the County of Cook and State of Illinois, at the

Bilandic Building, C—500, Chicago, Illinois,

commencing at the hour of 9:00 a.m., on the 20th day

of October, A.D., 2010.
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1 APPEARANCES

2

ILLINOIS POLLUTION CONTROL BOARD:
3

Mr. Gary Blankenship
4 Ms. Andrea S. Moore

Ms. Carrie Zalewski
5 Mr. G. Tanner Girard

Ms. Marie E. Tipsord
6 Mr. Anand Rao

Ms. Alisa Liu
Ms. Thomas E. Johnson

8

ILLINOIS ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY
9 1021 North Grand Avenue East

Post Office Box 19276
10 Springfield, Illinois 62794

BY: MS. STEFANIE DIERS
11 MS. DEBORAH WILLIAMS

12

BARNES AND THORNBURG LLP
13 1 North Wacker Drive

Suite 4400
14 Chicago, IL 60606

(312) 357—1313
15 BY: MR. FREDRIC ANDES

16 Appeared on behalf of the Metropolitan Water
Reclamation District of Greater Chicago,

17

18 NATURAL RESOURCE DEFENSE COUNCIL
2 North Riverside Plaza

19 Suite 2250
Chicago, Illinois 60606

20 (312) 651—7905
BY: MS. ANN ALEXANDER

21

22

23

24
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1 no objection. Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 412.

2 MS. ALEXANDER: Dr. Granato, is this

3 the document and cover of this letter, the AE Corn

4 report that you referenced?

5 DR. GRANATO: Yes, it is.

6 MS. ALEXANDER: Could you please show

7 me in here where the $2 billion figure is supported?

8 DR. GRANATO: Well, I would go to

9 table 1.26, and added up at the bottom of the table

10 there’s, “Total present worth, in millions, costs

11 for north side Stickney, Calumet,” and it comes to

12 over $2 billion if you add up those costs.

13 MS. ALEXANDER: And just to clarify,

14 table 1.26 is for UV with filtration. Is that

15 correct?

16 DR. GRANATO: Yes, that’s correct.

17 MR. ANDES: So is it correct,

18 Dr. Granato, just to clarify, when you’re talking

19 about the $2 billion between UV and ozone you’re

20 actually -- you’re picking the UV numbers of $379

21 million, $1,326,000,000 and $448 million.

22 DR. GRANATO: That’s correct.

23 MR. ANDES: And at least my addition

24 comes up to $2.153 billion for that. Does that
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1 sound right?

2 DR. GRANATO: That sounds right.

3 MS. ALEXANDER: Okay. I would like to

4 present as the next exhibit an article from the

5 chicago Tribune dated May 15th -- I need my reading

6 glasses.

7 MS. TIPSORD: That’s all right. I’ll

8 read it in.

9 MS. ALEXANDER: Okay. Sorry.

10 MS. TIPSORD: I’ll save you the

11 trouble. Mine are built in. May 15th, 2006, “From

12 the Archives: cleaner But Not clean.”

13 MS. TIPSORD: Off the record for just

14 a second.

15 (Whereupon, a discussion was had

16 off the record.)

17 MS. TIPSORD: Back on the record. If

18 there’s no objection, we will mark this article as

19 Exhibit 413. Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 413.

20 MS. ALEXANDER: Dr. Granato, have you

21 ever seen this article before?

22 DR. GRANATO: I’m trying to skim

23 through it to determine that.

24 (Witness peruses document.)
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1 DR. GRANATO: I don’t know where he

2 got his information, I guess, or who gave him the

3 information.

4 MR. ANDES: Well, let me --

5 Dr. Granato, if you look at the table 1.27 on

6 Page 80 of the report, in the capital cost numbers

7 without filtration, and correct me if I’m wrong, but

8 I believe these for UV are 83, 358, and 100, which I

9 think adds up to just about 541.

10 DR. GRANATO: That’s correct.

11 MR. ANDES: And that’s capital cost

12 only?

13 DR. GRANATO: Capital cost without

14 filtration, correct, for UV disinfection.

15 MS. ALEXANDER: For the next exhibit,

16 I would like to present a document entitled, “The

17 Disinfection Debate” from the Water Reclamation

18 District.

19 MS. TIPSORD: Is this the disinfection

20 packet you were talking about?

21 MS. ALEXANDER: Yes, this is.

22 MS. TIPSORD: Just wanted to be clear.

23 “The Disinfection Debate, Understanding the Science

24 and Facts About Effluent Disinfection and the
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1 we will mark the report discussed as Exhibit 415.

2 Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 415.

3 MS. WILLIAMS: Okay. Wait a minute.

4 This I think is already in the record twice.

5 MS. TIPSORD: Okay.

6 MS. WILLIAMS: And that would be -- so

7 I object. Is it too late?

8 MS. TIPSORD: No, that’s fine, if it’s

9 already in the record and you can give me an exhibit

10 number.

11 MS. WILLIAMS: Let me check and make

12 sure.

13 MS. ALEXANDER: And if it is, I will

14 withdraw it.

15 MS. WILLIAMS: I believe it was

16 Exhibit 12 the first time, and I lost exactly where

17 it was entered a second time.

18 MS. TIPSORD: That’s all right.

19 Exhibit 12 works. So it’s already in the docket as

20 Exhibit 12?

21 MS. WILLIAI’4S: I think so. There’s

22 not a date on Exhibit 12, but it says, “Review of

23 Technical Memorandum 1WQ by SAIC.”

24 MS. ALEXANDER: Same date,
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1 October 26th?

2 MS. WILLIAMS: It doesn’t have a date

3 on Exhibit 12.

4 MS. ALEXANDER: Because there were

5 several drafts going around.

6 MS. WILLIAMS: Maybe the second one is

7 the later one. That might have been the first one.

8 And then Exhibit 148 is the October 26th for

9 sure -— or October 2006, excuse me, for sure.

10 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. We’ll refer to

11 this as Exhibit 148.

12 MS. ALEXANDER: 148. Thank you.

13 Dr. Granato, have you seen Exhibit 148 before?

14 DR. GRANATO: Yes, I have. It’s been

15 a long time though.

16 MS. ALEXANDER: ITm going to call your

17 attention to table three on Page 9.

18 DR. GRANATO: Okay.

19 MS. ALEXANDER: Isn’t it a fact that

20 the total capital cost for UV that USEPA’s

21 independent consultant, SAIC, came up with was

22 $242 million, which is less than half the figure in

23 the District’s report?

24 DR. GRANATO: It looks that way, yes.
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Page 28

1 DR. GRANATO: I don’t recall having a

2 conversation with Dr. Zens on this.

3 MS. ALEXANDER: Do you recall having a

4 conversation with AE Corn about it?

5 DR. GRANATO: I didn’t personally, but

6 the District did, yes.

7 MS. ALEXANDER: Do you have any

8 knowledge of the nature of that conversation?

9 DR. GRANATO: No, I don’t.

10 MS. ALEXANDER: Do you know if

11 anything was ever generated in writing by AE Corn?

12 DR. GRANATO: I don’t recall. It rnay

13 have, but I don’t know.

14 MS. ALEXANDER: I’m going to call your

15 attention to Page 15, table six. I’d like you to

16 look on the vertical axis at cost per household per

17 month and go over to the second column to the right.

18 Do you see that?

19 I call your attention to the fact

20 that SAIC, USEPA’s independent consultant, estimated

21 that the cost per household for disinfection without

22 filtration using UV would be $1.94 per household per

23 month. Do you have any basis to believe that’s

24 incorrect?
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1 IEPA made that specific ask of you?

2 DR. GRANATO: They asked it during the

3 October 28th hearing. It’s in the record.

4 MS. WILLIAMS: Can I ask a follow-up

5 at this point? Isn’t it correct at that hearing

6 that your response to the question was actually, “I

7 think it could.”

8 DR. GRANATO: Well, the hearing was

9 two years ago. I don’t remember my exact response

10 though, Deborah.

11 MS. WILLIAMS: May I approach the

12 witness?

13 MS. TIPSORD: Sure.

14 MR. ANDES: Just not too close.

15 MS. WILLIAMS: Could you repeat the

16 statement from his testimony that you are asking him

17 about, Ms. Alexander?

18 MS. ALEXANDER: Sure. “IEPA

19 specifically asked me if CHEERS would provide

20 information that would enable them to identify an

21 appropriate indicator organism and set ambient

22 criteria that would be protective of incidental

23 contact and noncontact recreation, and I informed

24 them it would.”
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1 MS. WILLIAMS: Mr. Granato, I’m going

2 to hand you Page 186 from the transcript of that

3 hearing, and I’d like you to read the question I had

4 marked and your answer.

5 MS. TIPSORD: Specifically, that’s the

6 10/28 hearing?

7 MS. WILLIAMS: 10/28/2008.

8 MS. TIPSORD: A.m., p.m.?

9 MS. WILLIAMS: I’m guessing p.m. It

10 was a long day.

11 DR. GRANATO: Yeah, I think it was

12 p.m. The question is, Ms. Williams, “Do you think

13 the study that’s being conducted is going to tell us

14 what indicator organism could be used for setting an

15 ambient water quality standard? Mr. Granato, “I

16 think it could, yes.”

17 MR. ANDES: Keep going, please.

18 DR. GRANATO: Ms. Williams, “How?”

19 Mr. Granato, “Same way all other epidemiologic

20 studies do.”

21 MR. ANDES: Keep going, please.

22 DR. GRANATO: Mr. Andes, “I think

23 Dr. Dorevitch explained that.” Ms. Williams, “I

24 don’t think he did. I don’t think he explained that
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1 a study would accomplish that. I’m trying to

2 understand.” Mr. Andes, “I think he answered that

3 question and actually said that it would form a

4 basis for a water quality standard.”

5 MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you.

6 MS. ALEXANDER: Generally speaking, do

7 you have an understanding of what the indicator

8 bacteria levels in the CAWS look like during dry

9 weather, how high they get?

10 MR. GRANATO: Yes, generally speaking.

11 MS. ALEXANDER: Would you agree they

12 often go over 1,000 colony forming units per

13 100 milliliters?

14 DR. GRANATO: Yes.

15 MS. ALEXANDER: And that they

16 sometimes go over 10,000?

17 DR. GRANATO: Yes.

18 MS. ALEXANDER: Okay. In dry weather.

19 Is it your view that the CHEERS study results so far

20 suggest that any indicator criteria that might be

21 set by IEPA should be as high as what’s reflected in

22 current sampling, the numbers that you just cited?

23 DR. GRANATO: Could you repeat that?

24 MS. ALEXANDER: Would it be your view
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1 that no lower standards should be set by IEPA in the

2 current ambient numbers?

3 DR. GRANATO: Well, I’d have to wait

4 and see the supplement. The CHEERS supplement is

5 going to address that.

6 MS. ALEXANDER: So you have no view on

7 that one way or the other now?

8 MR. ANDES: I’m sorry. Any other --

9 MS. ALEXANDER: You have no view on

10 that one way or the other then now?

11 MR. ANDES: Is that a question?

12 MS. ALEXANDER: Yes. Is that correct?

13 DR. GRANATO: Well, I think what I’m

14 saying is that the CHEERS study will address that,

15 but we don’t have the information yet from the study

16 to assess it. So I’m ——

17 MS. ALEXANDER: Do you -- I’m sorry.

18 Continue.

19 DR. GRANATO: I’m not going to

20 formulate an opinion on it until I see what the

21 CHEERS study is going to say.

22 MS. ALEXANDER: Would there be any way

23 to reduce these dry weather fecal coliform numbers,

24 other than through disinfection?
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1 DR. GRANATO: Yes, there are ways.

2 MS. ALEXANDER: Such as?

3 DR. GRANATO: Filtration, for one

4 thing, could reduce them.

5 MS. ALEXANDER: Filtration as an added

6 stage in the treatment process you mean?

7 DR. GRANATO: Min-hrnm.

8 MS. ALEXANDER: By how much of

9 filtration would reduce that?

10 DR. GRANATO: I can’t really say off

11 the top of my head.

12 MS. ALEXANDER: Does the District have

13 analysis on that question?

14 DR. GRANATO: We have looked at some

15 plants that currently filter.

16 MS. ALEXANDER: Which plants are

17 those?

18 DR. GRANATO: All the plants that

19 currently disinfect.

20 MR. ANDES: The District’s plants that

21 go to general use waters?

22 DR. GRANATO: That’s correct.

23 MR. ANDES: Is it true, Dr. Granato,

24 that one of the possible options for addressing
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1 assessment as a cost effective and efficient tool

2 for doing that.

3 But certainly epidemiologic

4 studies would be even better, but they’re most

5 costly and probably impractical for everybody to

6 conduct. They’re also looking at rapid methods,

7 QMRA, not only to get rapid results but also to

8 do--

9 MR. ANDES: QMRA is?

10 DR. GRANATO: Excuse me. QPCR.

11 Thanks for correcting me. QPCR.

12 MR. ANDES: Which is a method for

13 detecting -—

14 DR. GRANATO: It’s an analytical

15 method. It’s a DNA-based analytical method for

16 quantitative polymerase chain reaction is the --

17 what that stands for. And that would also enable

18 some source tracking, so in local conditions to

19 determine sources of indicators. So we can provide

20 a much more detailed update than that, but that’s

21 what I know at this time.

22 MR. ANDES: There are materials

23 available from the webinar and we can certainly

24 provide those.
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1 uses, the water quality standards you would propose.

2 So obviously if one plant does something that the

3 Board has proposed for noncontact recreation
-- so

4 it would be based on the use proposals.

5 MR. HARLEY: Okay. And -- okay.

6 Thank you.

7 MS. LIU: And the limitation obviously

8 would be different for each plant?

9 MR. ANDES: Right, or it could be.

10 DR. GRANATO: Possibly, yeah. We

11 don’t know.

12 MR. ANDES: Okay.

13 MR. RAO: Thank you very much.

14 MS. LIU: And if you can’t do it by

15 the end of December, we’ll be very disappointed.

16 MR. ANDES: We will take this back and

17 assess and provide a timeline in terms of how we can

18 get it done as soon as possible.

19 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you.

20 MS. ALEXANDER: I’d like to return now

21 to the topic of this USEPA —- by informal unofficial

22 five-time standard, just to be clear, by five times

23 what’s meant by that is five times the end stream

24 level of 200 colony forming units of fecal coliform
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1 per 100 milliliters that’s applicable in general use

2 waters. Is that correct?

3 DR. GRANATO: Right. I think it was

4 five to ten times was the guidance.

5 MS. ALEXANDER: So five times would be

6 1,000. Is that correct?

7 DR. GRANATO: Mm—hnun.

8 MS. ALEXANDER: And just to be clear,

9 you testified earlier, as is elsewhere in the

10 record, that the end stream water quality does

11 exceed, at times, 1,000 colony forming units of

12 fecal coliform.

13 DR. GRANATO: Yes.

14 MR. ANDES: Dr. Granato, you’re not

15 suggesting that we adopt the EPA rule of thumb,

16 correct?

17 DR. GRANATO: No, I’m not suggesting

18 that.

19 MR. ANDES: Is your point simply that

20 EPA has different recommendations for secondary

21 contact than for primary?

22 DR. GRANATO: At one time they did,

23 yes. They don’t have any recommendation currently

24 for secondary contact.



Page 53

1 MS. WILLIAMS: So just to be clear, is

2 your testimony that this rule of thumb, as Mr. Andes

3 was calling it, was withdrawn by USEPA and is no

4 longer a recommendation?

5 DR. GRANATO: I don’t know officially

6 if it’s been withdrawn.

7 MS. WILLIAMS: But it’s your

8 understanding that it’s no longer a recommendation

9 of the USEPA?

10 DR. GRANATO: That’s my understanding,

11 yeah.

12 MS. ALEXANDER: And would it also be

13 your understanding that that this withdrawn rule was

14 never a change in this benchmark of eight illnesses

15 per thousand?

16 DR. GRANATO: It was what?

17 MS. ALEXANDER: Was never actually a

18 change in the ultimate benchmark risk criterion of

19 eight illnesses per thousand.

20 DR. GRANATO: Well, I think there

21 was -- in that guidance document, I think that there

22 was —— and I have to admit that I have not looked at

23 that in a very long time, and I don’t want to quote

24 an exact number, but I believe they did have a
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Page 59

1 MR. HARLEY: I have a follow-up.

2 Keith Harley, Southeast Environmental Task Force.

3 Do you know if any of the

4 District’s facilities generate power for on—site use

5 through the combustion of bio gas, which comes out

6 of the wastewater treatment process?

7 DR. GRANATO: Yes.

8 MR. HARLEY: Which facilities generate

9 power on site through the combustion of bio gas?

10 DR. GRANATO: Stickney and Calumet.

11 MR. HARLEY: Was that taken into

12 account in Mr. McGowan’s testimony?

13 DR. GRANATO: I don’t recall.

14 MR. HARLEY: Thank you.

15 MS. ALEXANDER: I have no further

16 questions for this witness.

17 MR. ANDES: I had a couple of

18 follow—ups.

19 MS. TIPSORD: Okay.

20 MR. ANDES: Dr. Granato, let’s go back

21 for a second to the risk assessment done by

22 Geosyntec, and I want to ask you to explain

23 something.

24 As I understand it, the risk
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Page 66

1 on epidemiological studies, just like the CHEERS

2 study, in order to determine when people will get

3 sick?

4 DR. GRANATO: Yes. Some inputs into

5 the model did, yes.

6 MS. WILLIAMS: I just -— I’m really

7 having trouble understanding on a common sense level

8 why there’s validity to a model when you can compare

9 it to actual data, especially when the model used

10 similar actual data in order to come up with the

11 calculation. In fact, similar but inferior data,

12 right? We had these studies on white water rafting

13 in Colorado. That’s what the model had to rely on

14 because that’s all there was, correct?

15 DR. GRANATO: I’m sorry. You said

16 something about Colorado?

17 MS. WILLIAMS: Prior to the CHEERS

18 study, there was very limited epidemiological data

19 for the model to rely on?

20 DR. GRANATO: What was your original

21 question? I didn’t -—

22 MS. WILLIAMS: Do you want her to read

23 it back?

24 DR. GRANATO: Yeah, would you do that?
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Page 68

1 MS. ALEXANDER: Do you have data to

2 suggest that there might be fluoride or metals in

3 the CAWS at high enough levels to give people GI

4 symptoms?

5 DR. GRANATO: I haven’t analyzed that.

6 MS. ALEXANDER: Same with algal

7 toxins?

8 DR. GRANATO: I haven’t analyzed it,

9 no.

10 MS. ALEXANDER: What other microbes

11 were you referring to that weren’t studied?

12 DR. GRANATO: I wasn’t referring to

13 any specific ones, but there may be ones that are

14 unknown to science even. There are not methods for

15 analyzing every microorganism known to mankind -- in

16 nature.

17 MS. ALEXANDER: Okay. I have no

18 further questions.

19 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Armstrong?

20 MR. ARMSTRONG: A couple followup

21 questions.

22 MS. TIPSORD: And have you identified

23 yourself for the record today?

24 MR. ARMSTRONG: Andrew Armstrong for
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Page 72

1 boilers. So we are using it, but it’s not energy

2 generation.

3 MR. HARLEY: Thank you for the

4 clarification.

5 DR. GRANATO: I’m sorry for that. Go

6 ahead.

7 MR. HARLEY: TARP may not be completed

8 according to the same schedule in different regions.

9 Is that correct?

10 DR. GRANATO: That’s correct.

11 MR. HARLEY: And so your request for a

12 friendly modification might be the schedule for TARP

13 completion as it relates to individual regions

14 within the District’s authority?

15 MR. ANDES: That’s fine.

16 MR. HARLEY: Because it would be very

17 different for the Calumet region than it is, for

18 example, for other areas.

19 DR. GRANATO: We would break that down

20 by region, sure.

21 MR. HARLEY: Thank you.

22 MS. TIPSORD: All right. Then let’s

23 take a ten—minute break, and we’ll come back and let

24 the People talk to Mr. Granato.
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Page 83

1 the District and to the taxpayers of disinfection

2 decrease by over half if disinfection was installed

3 over at the North Side and Calumet plants?

4 DR. GRANATO: Is that a hypothetical

5 question? That’s not --

6 MS. WILLIAMS: No, it’s not

7 hypothetical. The question is: Would the cost

8 decrease by more than half if the two smaller plants

9 only had the disinfection?

10 DR. GRANATO: Well, the total cost

11 would, yes, but not the cost at those plants.

12 MS. WILLIAMS: Right. The total cost

13 would decrease by --

14 DR. GRANATO: Yeah. You’re asking if

15 the Stickney plant disinfection cost is half or more

16 of the total cost?

17 MS. WILLIAMS: Right.

18 DR. GRANATO: Yes.

19 MS. WILLIAMS: Would the District

20 support installing disinfection at one plant, two

21 plants?

22 DR. GRANATO: If it was scientifically

23 justified, yeah, if there’s a public health reason

24 to do it.
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1 MS. WILLIAMS: So you mean -- okay.

2 You don’t mean technically justified or economically

3 reasonable. You mean if it was justified by a

4 public health benefit?

5 DR. GRANATO: Yes.

6 MS. WILLIAMS: I don’t have any other

7 questions for this witness.

8 MS. TIPSORD: Do the People have

9 additional questions for Dr. Granato? You indicated

10 you might have one more.

11 MR. ARMSTRONG: No, we don’t. Thank

12 you.

13 MS. TIPSORD: Don’t forget to identify

14 yourself for the record.

15 MS. FRISBEE: Margaret Frisbee with

16 Friends of the Chicago River.

17 Yesterday you stated that MWRD

18 staff, including you, worked with the CHEERS team,

19 Geosyntec study, and other reports. Can you tell me

20 how many MWRD staff has been involved in this whole

21 process?

22 DR. GRANATO: Oh, gosh.

23 MR. ANDES: You mean everything

24 involved in the UAA?
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1 DR. GRANATO: Yes, that’s what I mean.

2 MR. ANDES: Not that they have been

3 involved with all of their time?

4 DR. GRANATO: No.

5 MR. ANDES: Thank you.

6 MS. TIPSORD: Are there any other

7 questions for Dr. Granato? Seeing none, thank you

8 very much Dr. Granato.

9 DR. GRANATO: My pleasure.

10 MS. TIPSORD: And with that, we move

11 onto the testimony of Dr. Gorelick.

12 (Whereupon, a discussion was had

13 off the record.)

14 MS. TIPSORD: Let’s go back on the

15 record. Can we have the witness sworn, please?

16 (Witness sworn.)

17 MS. TIPSORD: And with that, we’ll

18 enter his testimony as if read. If there’s no

19 objection, we’ll mark the testimony of Marc

20 Gorelick, M.D., as Exhibit 415. I think this is the

21 third or fourth testimony.

22 MS. ALEXANDER: Third.

23 MS. TIPSORD: Seeing no objection,

24 it’s Exhibit 415. And I believe the only pre—filed
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Page 136

1 nothing further.

2 MR. ANDES: I’m sorry. One follow-up.

3 Let’s go back for a moment on the USEPA thinking --

4 the current thinking on development of new criteria

5 document you referenced from Elizabeth Doyle is from

6 October 2009, correct?

7 DR. GORELICK: Yes.

8 MR. ANDES: Okay. Have you reviewed

9 information from your current conferences and

10 webinars concerning EPA’s concern thinking?

11 DR. GORELICK: I have not.

12 MR. ANDES: We’ll provide that

13 information for the record.

14 On the discussion topic one

15 slides, at the bottom of the second slide, it

16 reads —- well, the 1986 criteria points out those

17 are protective of the general populations. So

18 subgroups were not considered in the 1986 criteria.

19 Am I right?

20 DR. GORELICK: That’s correct.

21 MR. ANDES: The 2012 criteria

22 indicates that, at a minimum, EPA will base new

23 criteria recommendations on indicator density

24 protective of the general population, and to the
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Page 152

1 precautions for kayaking in those waters that you

2 follow in the CAWS.

3 MS. BLOYD-PESHIKIN: Viruses are not

4 the only pathogens we’re talking about here.

5 MR. ANDES: But they are pathogens,

6 right?

7 MS. BLOYD-PESHKIN: They are a

8 pathogen. But the problem is the exposure levels

9 that they were looking at those viruses and —- that

10 we’re looking at in comparable. So I can’t answer

11 your question specifically about the CHEERS study

12 not having that data.

13 MR. ANDES: I’m sorry. We’re looking

14 at water quality levels and viruses. If the virus

15 levels in another water body are higher than the

16 CAWS, wouldn’t you then urge the same precautions

17 you follow in the CAWS?

18 MS. BLOYD-PESHKIN: I would -- if I

19 had that information -- and I don’t. I don’t have

20 information about specific pathogens in specific

21 bodies of water. I am always adjusting my exposure

22 according to what I know. I don’t have that

23 information.

24 MR. ANDES: Your testimony indicated
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